                                                       Minutes of the Board Meeting
                                                                 January 14, 2009

                                            At JB’s restaurant, 904 Medical Arts, NE., Albq.

The meeting was opened at 6:35pm, present were: Susan Dezavelle; Elizabeth Frilling; Barbara Burkhardt; Rena Haynes; Marybeth Perez-Soto; Irena Callahan; Donald Simpson; Randi Phillips; Colleen Rieder; also: Cindy Kavan-Winfield; Sean Cunningham; Rusty Cook; DJ and John Collins; and Kathy Mueller.

General Notes: Rusty Cook reminded us that this is actually the transition meeting. Also, Rusty told us that she is the TD Coordinator for USDF Region 5, congradulations Rusty.

      Susan said that in the future we will put the Agenda on the web about a week before Board or General Meetings.

1. Review Schooling Show Schedule:

      It was suggested (and approved) that at NMDA Schooling Shows it will be REQUIRED that all riders wear a regulation HELMET (not just a “riding hat”) while mounted. Also, neatness and appropriate attire is requested. No tank tops, inappropriate T-shirts, or riding in bluejeans. Half chaps ARE allowed, and all riders MUST WEAR boots or shoes with a distinguishable heel for safety  sake.  We may put an article about appropriate attire in a future Flying Changes.
      Clarification: The June 27 or 28 Schooling show on the Calendar is an Arabian Club show. NMDA will put them on our calendar (as we will any local dressage show) and offer what assistance we can.

      The July 12th  NMDA schooling show (possibly in Santa Fe) needs a semi-experienced manager/secretary to work with local volunteers. 
2. Discussion of Options for Membership Dues and Categories:

      First:  A synopsis of “Where the Money Comes From”: Membership dues pay for U.S.D.F. dues ($17 each) and the newsletter (approx. $2 per month x 12 months = $24) These are the “benefits” every member gets and it totals approx. $41 a year.
      Schooling Show profits pay for:  Insurance; ribbons; show grounds rental, other show expenses, Year End Awards, and Social Events.

      Here is the dues structure as it is in the current Standing Rules:

a. Individual - $45 (one GMO membership/one vote/ one newsletter)

b. Family - $45 (one GMO membership/one vote/one newsletter)

c. Business - $45 (one GMO membership/one vote/one newsletter)

d. Active Existing Life – current USDF GMO membership/one vote/one newsletter).
e. Inactive Life - $7 (no GMO membership/no vote/one newsletter).

Several of these categories were discussed.
“Supporting” vs. “Additional” Family Members.

The NMDA Membership Application has listed a “Primary Family Member” who pays full dues ($45) and “Supporting Family Member(s),” who do not pay dues. Further “Only the Primary Family Member gets one NMDA vote and is eligible for NMDA annual awards and benefits.

      USDF has the category: “Supporting Family Members”. The USDF Handbook says: 

“GMOs now have the option (emphasis mine. Ed.) of submitting family memberships, with a family being defined as ‘individuals in an immediate family that either live at the same address or those that have the same legal address’ as opposed to submitting all members of a family as individuals. One family member is designated as the Primary Family Member (PFM). All others within that family are listed as Supporting Family Members (SFM).” The Primary FM pays $17 (to USDF), Supporting Family Member (SFM) USDF dues are $8 and receives all USDF GM benefits. 
      Under current NMDA Standing Rules: Supporting Family Members get all USDF GM benefits but do not get any NMDA benefits. As a result, most of our Family Members send in double dues. I found 6 “families” (usually spouses) paying double (NMDA) dues as opposed to 3 family members that show “PF or SF member (with USDF). (It’s assumed that those family individuals are paying double dues because they want to get NMDA benefits.)
      Discussion: NMDA should charge a small fee for each Additional (or Supporting) Family member, and each paying Family member gets NMDA vote and benefits. NMDA also gets the benefit of an extra vote at the USDF Board of Governor’s Meeting (otherwise known as the USDF Convention).

      Motion: Change/Add to Family Membership: “Primary Family Member pays $45 – gets one (nmda) vote/one USDF GM membership/ and one newsletter to the family address. ADDITIONAL Family Members (spouse and/or children at the same address), each Additional Family Member pays $17 and gets: one (nmda) vote/one USDF GM membership.”  Passed (7 to 2). (ADDED note: USDF gets $8 for each “Supporting Member.)
      Next: Add a Junior/Young Rider Category. After much discussion (mostly about price of dues), it was motioned and passed (7 to 2) to add a Youth Category: (A “Junior” is 18 and under; a “Young Rider” is 16 to 21) add: “Youth Member, 21 and under (considered 21 until the end of the year in which they turn 21), pays $25 and gets: one (nmda) vote/one USDF GM membership/ one newsletter. Youths can be an “Additional Family Member” (at $17) or a “Youth Member” (at $25).”

        Note for the newsletter: If you qualify for a refund because of the above change: contact Betty Jorgensen (Membership Secretary 575-829-3943, tapiobetty@valornet.com) and she will arrange for you to get a refund.
      Business and Life Memberships were briefly discussed and tabled for later discussion.

2. Financial Update/Tax Filling Status.

Rena gave a report on the Financial statistics of the club. She emphasized that as a “non-profit” club, we should strive to “break even” and not be obsessed with making money. That said, we MUST generate enough income to cover expenses and we must stay within our budget. Here is the 2008 Financial Statement (see detailed accounting elsewhere):

       Starting balance:   $ 7,978.88

        Plus CD                   5,000.00 

     1/1/09  total assets   $12,978.88

2008 Operating Income:     + $19,890.09

   “     Operating Expenses    -$15,858.47
ending balance 12/31/08        $17,010.50
              (difference + $4031.62)

      This shows an “income” of $4031.62 over the starting balance. But, I have a feeling we will be giving out more awards and having more social events this year.

      There was a membership check that came back “insufficient funds”. Marybeth said she would try to contact the person.

      NMDA Handbook: Cindy Kavan-Winfield reported that there were $1960 in ads which will offset cost of $1500 for the printing and postage. She thanks those who contributed ads.

      Taxes/Non-profit: Our N.M. Non-profit status has been revoked. This is because it had not been renewed for several years. We have two options: 1) Apply for re-instatement, which would involve an audit (est. cost $75 - $95) or; 2) Restart the club under a different name. (Could not use NMDA or NMD&CTA). 
      It was voted to re-instate the non-profit status under “New Mexico Dressage Assn.” so we will regain our non-profit status under the laws of New Mexico. Rena will file with the IRS to pay any taxes owed. Once that has been done she can look to see if it is feasible to file a 1024 which asks for exemption from federal income taxes. 
      The club now has a Post Office Box. Bank statements will go to the P.O. Box .
      Note to Schooling Show Managers/Secretaries and Board Members: To get reimbursed for club purchases, submit all receipts to Rena Haynes. 
      New Mexico Horse Council: It was voted to join NMHC for 2009. Barbara Burkhardt is the Contact person.

4. Discuss Expanding Year End Awards.
Basically, NMDA Year End Awards are determined by averaging the top 3 scores (at a level), each from a different NMDA sponsored or recognized Schooling Show. Champion and Reserve Champions will be awarded in each division of Open, Adult Amateur and Junior in Introductory through Second Level.  (See the entire rule elsewhere.) 

      It was discussed whether to expand from “Junior” (18 and under) to “Junior and Young Rider” (21 and under). It was voted (5 to 4) to keep “Junior.” (18 and under).

      It was discussed at length whether to include, or combine scores from USEF/USDF recognized shows with schooling shows (for year end awards). This failed. It stays NMDA Year End Awards are for schooling shows only.
      It was suggested that separate awards be created for NMDA members competing in USEF shows. 

This is tabled for now.

5. Discuss NMDA “Recognized” Shows.

            It was discussed if NMDA should “recognize” other clubs,/organizations shows for our Year End Awards. Here are the “Rules for NMDA Recognition” (passed 8 to 1):

A. NMDA Recognized Schooling Shows:

1. Dressage Schooling shows must go by USEF rules WITH EXCEPTIONS STATED on the premium.

2. Must print on the premium: “This show is recognized by the New Mexico Dressage Assn. for the purposes of year end awards.”

3. Must send show results to the NMDA Newsletter for publication. 
     It was decided to table the discussion of whether or not to recognize certain USEF/USDF shows for NMDA awards.

      Advertising for clinics (in the newsletter) was discussed. It was the consensus that clinics need to buy ad space in the newsletter. Placing on the Calendar is free (and encouraged). If a clinic will give a discount to NMDA member auditors – we may consider a discount on advertising.
6. Newsletter Update.

It was restated that the newsletter Flying Changes, will be published monthly. There will be a membership drive in October (membership year ends on November 30th).

The meeting was adjourned at 8:25.

Submitted by Secretary Barbara Burkhardt.

